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Minutes of the Tenth Meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody held on Tuesday 12 June 2012 in Conference Rooms 1A – 1B, Ministry of Justice, 102 Petty France, London, SW1H 9AJ, 10.00-12.00.
Attendees:
Crispin Blunt MP

Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for Justice, MoJ
Digby Griffith


Director of National Operational Services, NOMS

Deborah Coles

Co-Director, INQUEST

Sue Berelowitz 

Deputy Children’s Commissioner for England
Frances Crook

Chief Executive, Howard League for Penal Reform

Richard Bradshaw

Director of Offender Health, DH

Pat Baskerville

Head of OSRRG, NOMS

Gareth Redmond

Head of Police Transparency Unit, HO
Lord Toby Harris

Chair, Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody
Juliet Lyon


Director, Prison Reform Trust
Joanne Kearsley

Deputy Coroner, The Coroners’ Society

Selena Lynch


Deputy Coroner, The Coroners’ Society

Ian Smith


Chief Executive, Independent Custody Visiting Association

Alan Greene


Staff Officer for Custody Lead, ACPO

Nick Hardwick


Chief Inspector of Prisons, HM Inspectorate of Prisons

Jonathan Nancekivell-Smith
Strategic Director, UKBA
Colin Punton


Director of Returns, UKBA

Claire Wylie


Head of Policy and Research, Samaritans
Paul Davies


Staff Officer, HM Inspectorate of Constabulary (HMIC)

Nigel Newcomen

Prisons and Probation Ombudsman (PPO)
Anne McDonald

Deputy Director.  Mental Health Care Pathways, DH
Kerry Grace


Senior Research Officer, IPCC

Andrew Sargent

Children in Care & Adoption Division, DfE (for agenda item 5i)
Mark Burrows


Children in Care & Adoption Division, DfE (for agenda item 5i)
Michelle Dyson

Deputy Director, MoJ (for agenda item 5i)
Laura McCaughan

Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council 



Matthew Leng


Deputy Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council (Minutes)
Apologies:

Nick Herbert MP

Minister of State for Policing and Criminal Justice, HO/MoJ 
Paul Burstow MP

Minister of State for Care Services, DH

John Drew


Chief Executive, YJB
Dawn Copley


Custody Lead, ACPO

Sarah Green


Commissioner, IPCC

Val Meachin


National Council Member, IMB

Joe Ferns
 

Executive Director, Samaritans
Lord Bowness


Representative, Joint Committee on Human Rights

Agenda Item 1: Welcome and Apologies for Absence 

1. The Minister welcomed attendees to the tenth meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody.  Lord Bowness would be stepping down from the Ministerial Board as his term on the Joint Committee on Human Rights (JCHR) had ended.  Discussions were underway about a new JCHR representative for the Ministerial Board. Sarah Green, Joe Ferns and Val Meachin had also sent apologies. 
Agenda Item 2: Approval of the Minutes of the Last Meeting (MBDC 54) and Action Points from the Last Meeting (MBDC 55) 
2. The Minister reported that the discussion from the Board in February about the deaths of young people in prison had been submitted to all Ministers, responsible for chairing the Board, on 30 March 2012. The Minister had carefully noted this discussion.  Members confirmed the minutes as an accurate record.
3. Pat Baskerville reported that a number of actions in MBDC 55 had been completed and updated the Board on the following points.  
Review of medical theories on restraint – ACPO use of force data collation
4. The action was for the IAP to explore with ACPO the feasibility of a scoping study to identify how many police forces collect use of force data.  Feedback showed that half of police forces in England and Wales currently collate use of force data.  Lord Harris reported that the IAP had acquired a sample of this data, from one force, for analysis.  Whilst the analysis did not provide sufficient justification for suggesting a national collection at this stage, the Panel was committed to ensuring better collection of use of force data to inform safe use of restraint.  It would be valuable for Chief Constables and incoming Police and Crime Commissioners.  Lord Harris added that the Panel would continue to look at this area as part of its project on the use of restraint although the action was now complete.    

Her Majesty’s Inspectorate of Constabulary (HMIC) and Care Quality Commission (CQC) Section 136 thematic

5. Heather Hurford commented on the action for HMIC and CQC to include a breakdown of ages in the Section 136 thematic report.  She explained that the joint thematic inspection of Section 136 places of safety was still underway.  CQC had agreed to highlight any 17 year old detainees who they came into contact with during the inspections.     
Independent Custody Visiting Association monitoring of restraint in police custody

6. Ian Smith reported that as part of the National Preventative Mechanism, Independent Custody Visitors (ICVs) role was to check on the rights of detainees in police custody, including their health and wellbeing and the conditions they are detained in.  At the Board in February 2012, Ian Smith proposed that with the support of HMIC and ACPO, ICVs could undertake a monitoring role in relation to the use of restraint in police custody.    [Secretary’s Note: The Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (OPCAT) is an international human rights treaty designed to strengthen protection for people deprived of their liberty. OPCAT requires that states designate a ‘National Preventative Mechanism’ to carry out visits to places of detention to monitor the treatment and condition for detainees.  This is fulfilled in a number of ways, including visits from ICVs.]          
7. Following discussions with ACPO and HMIC, ICVA had proposed a form to police authority scheme administrators, who have responsibility for collating information from ICVA visits.  The form would capture information on: (1) the type of restraint used and length of restraint period (2) whether medical treatment was needed following use of restraint (3) whether the use of restraint was recorded in the custody record and (4) when the restraint was used i.e. during arrest or following authorisation of detention.  Forms, once completed, would be sent to ICVA and HMIC for analysis.  Ian said that this work was an ideal opportunity for ICVA to develop its role in the National Preventative Mechanism.  
8. Ian reported that the Mayor’s Office for Policing and Crime had expressed interested in contributing to a month long pilot to collect this information from 1 August 2012 and ICVA would discuss the proposal at a meeting of the scheme administrators on 3-4 July 2012 in order to identify further authorities to run the pilot.  Ian said he was grateful to HMIC and ACPO for supporting this proposal.  Pat Baskerville thanked Ian and asked for a draft version of form to be sent to the Secretariat in order to circulate it to Board members for comments.  ACTION 1:  ICVA to send Secretariat a draft version of the restraint monitoring form for use in their pilot and Secretariat to circulate it to Board members for comments.
9. Lord Harris asked how the data would be gathered.  Ian said ICVs would either:  (1) use the custody records to determine any instances of restraint or (2) use their own observations during detainee interviews.  Paul Davies added that HMIC were supportive of a small set of structured questions to be used by ICVs during interviews but it would be important to keep them as focussed as possible, so it would be helpful if Board members would take this into account when commenting on the form.  Ian acknowledged that the pilot would only give a snapshot of restraint incidents as ICVs would only be able to read custody records if detainees consented.  Lord Harris said this highlighted the difficulty in acquiring useful restraint data from police forces.  He added that whilst this exercise would provide some useful data it underlined the need for a more strategic understanding of the trends in police use of restraint.  
Coronial reform
10. Pat reported that whilst the budget for the office of Chief Coroner had yet to be finalised, MoJ had forecast that the annual running costs would be approximately £1.2m per year, excluding overheads.  MoJ had agreed to invite Peter Thornton QC, the Chief Coroner, to sit on the Board.  
Agenda Item 3: National Offender Management Service (NOMS) review of unclassified deaths (MBDC 56) 

11. The Minister informed the Board that the NOMS review of unclassified deaths, undertaken by Mary McFeely, had recently been completed.  The final report had not been circulated to members because it had been subject to late amendment, on points of factual accuracy.  Once these had been completed, the report would be published on the IAP website [Secretary’s note: the report and the preliminary Government response are available here] However, recommendations from the report were being circulated at today’s meeting (MBDC 56).  Mary would explain the approach she had taken and the main recommendations.  Board members would have the opportunity to discuss the report in full in October 2012.  Following Mary’s presentation, Richard Bradshaw would be invited to respond to the recommendations that were specific to Department of Health (DH) and Digby Griffith would respond to those specific to NOMS.  
12. Mary said that in October 2011, she was asked by NOMS to review the policies and procedures relevant to a cohort of 35 deaths of men and women in prison which had occurred in 2010 and 2011 and were labelled as unclassified.  The cohort had reduced to 25 cases as the review progressed, as more information became available on 10 cases, which allowed them to be classified. In order to identify and understand the issues in this area, Mary read all relevant PPO reports and guidance and interviewed a series of experts with expertise in this field.  Mary also visited a number of prisons to meet a wide range of prison staff across all disciplines.  Mary had agreed with NOMS that it would be important to commission expert examinations of all available pathology and toxicology reports prepared for coroners in order to deepen her understanding of these issues.   A joint analysis was provided by Professor Richard Shepherd and Professor Bob Flanagan.  The Institute for Fiscal Studies had analysed the data in order to identify any statistically significant features of the deaths (albeit in a very small sample).
13. Mary said she commenced the review with an awareness that others had suggested the deaths may be connected to drug toxicity, which is the ingestion of a combination of drugs.  The joint toxicology and pathology analysis did not support this conclusion.  In the 20 cases, where toxicology reports were available, 17 deaths were deemed to be methadone related.  Mary acknowledged that the Integrated Drug Treatment System (IDTS), which provides substance misuse treatment in prisons, had transformed drug treatment.  She stressed that this was a small sample, given that approximately 60,000 prisoners received drug treatment in 2011.  Therefore, further exploration would be needed in the Department of Health to understand how these findings are to be interpreted, including a study of the relative merits of buprenorphine and methadone in custody.    
14. Mary had found that there was good guidance available to staff for the conduct of healthcare in prisons, however she found that this was being inconsistently implemented.  The staff she met were committed and keen to ensure that practical changes were implemented following the review.       

15. Mary highlighted that her recommendations had been split into principal recommendations - those relating directly to the deaths, and subsidiary recommendations – which if implemented could lead to improvements for a wider group of prisoners.  Mary presented the principal recommendations to the Board:

I. There should be further exploration by DH of the relative merits of both buprenorphine and methadone in prison, recognising that National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE) guidance recommends methadone as first line treatment for the clinical management of opiate dependence.  Mary stated that the joint toxicology and pathology review concluded that many of the deaths in the cohort were methadone related and advocated exploration of the relative merits of buprenorphine.  However, Mary re-iterated that she was not advocating fundamental change to IDTS which had been important for increasing safety of prisoners who were detoxifying or reducing opiate use.
II. Guidance for nursing and discipline staff about how to conduct observations (and respond to them) overnight should be reissued and reiterated at regular intervals.  Mary stated that most of the deaths in the cohort had occurred overnight.  During the night there are pressures on nursing cover, so prison officers were required to check on prisoners too.  They needed to know what to look for when conducting checks.  
III. SystmOne should be linked to the NHS “spine”.  Mary stated that it was important for electronic records to be shared between healthcare in prisons and health services in the community to ensure safe prescribing.  Discussions with healthcare staff highlighted that prison clinicians had no immediate means of checking information from prisoners about their previous prescriptions.  Nor did they have any electronic means of checking what had been prescribed in police custody prior to the prisoner arriving in prison.  Linking SystmOne to the NHS spine would also allow prison clinicians immediate access to medical and nursing information in the community and vice-versa.

IV. Updated guidance, especially the 2006 Clinical Management of Drug Dependence in the Adult Prison Setting, should incorporate new learning from academia reflecting new developments in drug treatment and research into drug treatment.  Mary acknowledged that whilst there was comprehensive guidance available for the management of drug treatment in prisons, there was a need for regular updates to this to incorporate current academic research.

16. Mary added that she had made a further 10 recommendations which were not directly or causally related to the deaths and followed three broad themes: (1) information and information exchange (2) security and the relationship with other prison departments and (3) operational practice and communications.

17. In summary, Mary recognised that IDTS had led to an improvement in drug treatment in prisons and had saved lives.  Whilst the review had shown a link between the deaths and the prescription or ingestion of methadone, it was important to note that the cohort size was small and that further exploration was needed before any fundamental changes to drug treatment were embarked upon. 

18. The Minister thanked Mary and invited Richard Bradshaw to respond.  Richard said that DH accepted the report’s four principal recommendations.  With the forthcoming establishment of the NHS Commissioning Board, a decision would need to be taken on how to deliver work required to implement the recommendations.  He welcomed Mary’s acknowledgement that IDTS had improved drug treatment in prison.  He added that DH would undertake a detailed review of the case management of the individuals in the cohort to identify how they were medically managed before their death.    
19. Richard said that DH had been contact with NICE who were considering a technological appraisal of the use of methadone and buprenorphine.  The scope, remit and timescales for this work would be reported at the next meeting.  DH would also convene an expert reference group, comprising nurses, pharmacists and operational staff to review guidance on observations.  This group would take a view on which areas of the guidance needed to be updated.  

20. Richard reported that the Offender Health IT Portfolio Board would consider a paper at their meeting in August to identify routes for linking SystmOne to the NHS spine.  Richard accepted that a review of the guidance, to incorporate new learning from academic research was timely.  The Offender Health Substance Misuse Board would take ownership of the recommendations to ensure up to date and relevant research is used to inform the guidance.  The other 10 recommendations had also been accepted.  
21. Digby Griffith thanked Mary for conducting the review.  The report had been discussed at the NOMS National Executive Management Committee which had accepted all of the recommendations.  The NOMS Safer Custody Learning Board, which Digby chairs, would have oversight of all the recommendations on behalf of the NOMS Board and specific responsibility for taking forward the recommendations relevant to NOMS.  
22. Digby highlighted two recommendations of particular importance to NOMS.  Recommendation six called for Governors to ensure that health and security departments work closely together to generate greater flows of information.  Digby acknowledged there was often a tension in sharing information between security and healthcare either because it was considered to be medically confidential or sensitive intelligence.  This tension sometimes led to information not being shared when it would be safer to do so.  Closer working relationships between health and security need not undermine the purpose of these functions.

23. Recommendation 12, which recommended the development of national guidance by NOMS and Offender Health to set out how tasks were performed by staff in the medicine queue, was also important.  It was crucial that this process was managed effectively and it was also important that health staff and discipline staff worked together to improve the process.  

24. Digby thought that the recommendations outlined an effective way forward.  He explained that NOMS had not foreseen that the deaths were linked to methadone, and although this was significant, it must not undermine the effectiveness of IDTS.  NOMS would take notice of the findings to ensure the risks to prisoners were managed safely.   Digby would update the Board on this work as it progressed.

25. Nigel Newcomen welcomed the report and said he was grateful that the Board would have an opportunity to discuss it in full in October 2012.  He was pleased that NOMS and DH had commissioned this review to identify issues in the unclassified deaths.   However he believed the role of mixed drug toxicity was still unclear – dangerous drug taking behaviours were occurring in prison but it was not possible to identify if this was leading to deaths.  He noted that it would be important to reflect on the large increase in the use of methadone, from approximately 20,000 prisoners in 2009 to approximately 60,000 in 2011. This had enabled much safer detoxification but there would be lessons to learn given the scale of its use in the prison population. 
26. Deborah Coles agreed with Nigel and said she was supporting families at a number of inquests whose relatives or friends had died as a result of apparent drug toxicity.  The inquests were a valuable learning opportunity and Deborah thought it was important that NOMS and DH strengthen their engagement in this process to share learning from these deaths.  In the 1990s, there had been a number of prison deaths related to drug toxicity and she was concerned that despite the recommendations made then to prevent similar deaths in future, deaths were still occurring.  She thought it was important that effective monitoring and auditing mechanisms were in place to ensure recommendations were implemented by agencies.  Deborah added that she thought the case management review outlined by Richard would be an important piece of work.   
27. Frances Crook believed NOMS system of classifying prison deaths still needed clarification, given the many ways a death could be described.  She thought that the term ‘unclassified’ could be misinterpreted and she was unclear what “other non-natural” meant.  
28. Selena Lynch said that historically, Coroners had not focused on toxicology information. They had tended to ask pathologists to present toxicology findings.    However, following this review, she saw the value in specifically seeking the opinion of toxicologists in future.  Selena also wanted to highlight the importance of the investigative bodies and the inspectorates in monitoring and auditing these issues in prisons, given the limitations of Rule 43 reports.  Coroners did not possess a mandate to monitor and audit the recommendations they made, following a death in custody.  She added that inquests generate valuable learning, which needed to be used more effectively by agencies.  
29. Nick Hardwick said that during inspection visits, HMIP systematically follow up points raised by the PPO and in coroners’ Rule 43 letters.  In his experience, diverted medication was a growing problem.  During inspection visits, they had noticed an increase in prisoners with in-possession medication giving it to other prisoners.  He agreed with Digby’s emphasis on the importance of improving management of the medicine queue to ensure safe dispensing.  Nick stressed the importance of effective local health partnership relationships in managing these changes.
30. Digby said NOMS were committed to learning from inquests and recommendations from the PPO.  He explained that NOMS provisionally classifies deaths in prisons as soon as the information is received and in some circumstances it is not possible to identify whether it is due to natural causes or self inflicted until the inquest is complete.  Digby acknowledged that the term ‘unclassified’ could be viewed as unhelpful and explained that NOMS would call such cases ‘awaiting further information’ in future.   
31. The Minister thanked Mary for her work on the report.         
Agenda Item 4:  Her Majesty’s Inspectorate of Prisons (HMIP) Person Escort Record (PER) inspection update
32. The Minister invited Nick Hardwick to update the Board on the HMIP PER inspection.  Nick reported that HMIP had almost completed their fieldwork in prisons and YOIs to check on the accuracy of information contained on the PER.  In 2011, HMIP and HMIC had conducted the first stage of this work by inspecting 181 PER forms from five forces to gather data about the extent to which information about the risk of self-harm obtained during detention in police custody was accurately recorded and likely to be useful in subsequent care planning.  This was a small sample, as 1 million PERs are issued each year.  Nick said this work highlighted concerns about inconsistent or vague information on the PER and a lack of concordance between risk information on the PER and information on police custody records.  Those forces which had good quality PER forms were those with robust quality assurance procedures.  The current fieldwork being undertaken by HMIP would identify how these PERs were being used as the individual was taken into prison custody.  
33. Nick said that it was important to recognise that the PER was not an assessment tool, rather it was a means of flagging and conveying risk information as the individual transferred between criminal justice agencies.  In terms of initial findings, whilst prison staff used the PER as a means of flagging that there is a concern of self harm, detailed information about this risk was being conveyed to the prison in other ways.  One of the most highly regarded methods by staff was direct contact between court mental health diversion teams and prison reception staff.  In the five prisons and YOIs HMIP had inspected as part of this work, SystmOne was being used effectively to convey healthcare information relating to a prisoner.  Nick said this warranted further validation using a larger sample of prisons because it was not consistent with HMIP’s previous findings about SystmOne.  
34. Nick added that they had found evidence that prison staff were developing informal systems to convey information within the prison to make up for perceived shortfalls with the PER.  The inspections also found that information held on the PER was not being used by staff when completing the Assessment Care in Custody Teamwork (ACCT) process.  [Secretary’s note: ACCT is an individually-based care planning system, designed to help the identification of prisoners who are at risk of suicide or self-harm and ensure that appropriate steps are taken for their care.  ACCT was created to facilitate a more multi-disciplinary approach to supporting prisoners.]  Nick said HMIP would present the full findings from this work to the Board in October 2012.  He thought it was important to revisit the original purpose of the PER, namely as a way of flagging known risks across the criminal justice system.  There could be an argument for more limited, but better quality information on the PER, along with details about the source of the risk information, to make the PER more effective.  HMIP would aim to talk to practitioners responsible for completing PERs to seek practical suggestions for change.  

35. Digby reported that NOMS had issued a Senior Leader's Brief in July 2011 to all establishments instructing them to revisit their PER training and monitoring procedures and to have an effective method in place to assure the quality of PER forms.   Where forms originate from other agencies such as the police or escort companies, a formal method of communicating feed back on the quality of the PER should be in place.  NOMS Security Group were also planning to review the PER in early autumn following requests from agencies to enable collection of additional information on the form.    
36. Paul Davies said that the first stage of findings had been circulated to all police forces in England and Wales.  He reported that some forces had adopted quality assurance processes to identify areas for improvement on the PER and that possibilities for an electronic PER form were being discussed at the National Custody Forum.   Lord Harris thanked HMIP and HMIC for the work undertaken which had highlighted some important issues and looked forward to reading the final report in the autumn.  He acknowledged that it was important to balance limited but better quality information, with the impetus to capture all information about the detainee.  In terms of ACCT, he said the Panel were planning to look at the efficacy of ACCT for managing risk of self-harm and suicide later in 2012.   
Agenda Item 5: Update on the Work of the IAP
Prisons and Probation Ombudsman (PPO) investigations of deaths in Secure Children’s Homes (SCHs)   
37. The Minister invited Andrew Sargent to update the Board on DfE’s response to the IAP recommendation that the PPO should investigate deaths of children in SCHs.  [Secretary’s note: In June 2011, Professor Philip Leach, presented a paper on Article 2-compliant investigations to the Ministerial Board which included a recommendation that any future deaths in SCHs should be investigated by the PPO.]  Andrew confirmed that following discussions with Tim Loughton MP, Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for Children and Families, DfE had agreed that the PPO should investigate these deaths.  DfE had consulted with the Association of Directors of Social Services who thought it would be valuable to put such arrangements in place and discussions had also been held with SCH managers, who were broadly supportive of having the PPO investigations in future.  DfE would be working with stakeholders to develop protocols as to how these investigations would be undertaken.  
38. Nigel Newcomen said the PPO would welcome widening its remit to cover such cases.  There would be an effective interface with those undertaking Serious Case Review for the Local Safeguarding Children’s Board Serious Case Reviews in any future cases.  Lord Harris welcomed DfE’s decision and said it was important for arrangements for funding to be established at the outset given the complexities of the commissioner-provider relationships with a range of local authorities.  Sue Berelowitz welcomed DfE’s commitment and asked whether the PPO would investigate the deaths of children in SCHs on welfare placements, as well as those on youth justice placements.  Andrew confirmed that the intention would be that deaths of any children in SCHs would fall under the PPO’s investigative remit.  The Minister thanked DfE officials for the update.  
IAP recommendations to the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody (MBDC 57)
39. Lord Harris reported that the IAP had made 41 recommendations on a range of topics to the Ministerial Board since March 2010.  These had been presented as MBDC 57, which was for information only at this stage.  At the IAP’s strategic planning meeting on 31 January 2012, Panel members raised concerns that although many of the recommendations had been agreed and accepted at Board meetings, there was no clarity as to how organisations would then implement the changes.  This resulted in the Panel chasing organisations to ascertain how the recommendation would be taken forward, sometimes with the result that the organisation had decided not to pursue the work.  He had met with the co-sponsors of the Ministerial Council in April 2012 who agreed that that there should be a standing agenda item at each Board, which would allow agencies to update Board members on the progress of the Panel’s recommendations.

40. Since the meeting in April 2012, the IAP have had a number of productive meetings with stakeholders to progress some of the recommendations.  In addition, the appointment of the Chief Coroner had been announced and the Panel were seeking an early meeting to discuss their recommendations aimed at addressing delays to inquests into deaths in custody.  Changes to the NHS Commissioning Board, in shadow form from October 2012, would also enable the Panel to take forward discussions about investigations of detained patients.  Lord Harris said that the recommendations table would be presented again at a future Board meeting to enable members to update on progress.
Update on IAP projects: common principles on use of restraint and research on impact of Rule 43 letters on learning from deaths in custody
41. At the Ministerial Board in October 2011, Professor Richard Shepherd presented a paper outlining the IAP response to the review of the medical theories and research on restraint related deaths.  The paper stated that the IAP would seek to use the review findings to feed into production of common principles on the use of restraint.  A roundtable meeting was held on 27 February 2012 to discuss the principles in detail.  Representatives from UKBA, Department of Health (DH), Institute of Psychiatry, NOMS, Youth Justice Board, Restraint Advisory Board and ACPO were in attendance.
42. Attendees agreed that the principles were sensible and might be helpful standards for commissioners of custodial services to ensure providers offer safe training and practice on restraint.  The IAP intended to circulate the principles to Board members for full discussion at today’s meeting.  However, further consultation with DH and the Care Quality Commission (CQC) highlighted that the principles require amendment to make them relevant for mental health settings.  The IAP would be meeting with CQC, DH, Institute of Psychiatry and Royal College of Nursing in the summer to discuss their policy positions on restraint and planned projects for improving consistency of training.  The IAP would provide an update to the Board in October 2012 although the final version of the principles was likely to be delayed until the Board in February 2013 to ensure that all service leaders were content before publication.

43. The research commissioned by the Panel into the impact of coroners’ Rule 43 letters has been delayed due to researchers’ difficulties with following up the actions that had been taken in a sample of cases.  The Panel had received the draft report shortly before the Board meeting and had not had time to digest the findings.  The final report would be discussed with stakeholder before the next Board in October 2012 and would be presented with recommendations from the Panel.     
Agenda Item 6: Reports and issues from Board Members
INQUEST – independent investigation of deaths of detained patients
44. Deborah Coles reported that an inquest had recently concluded into the death of a woman detained under Section 3 of the Mental Health Act (MHA) who died in 2010.  An independent investigation was not commissioned which highlighted that this did not necessarily happen when a detained mental health patient died. Deborah was concerned that the Trust did not appear to have engaged the family in the investigative process even though family involvement in investigations into a death was a key element of Article 2 of the ECHR.  Deborah said that the IAP’s family listening day in September 2011 for families affected by the death of a relative detained under the MHA had highlighted similar concerns around the lack of independence of the investigations undertaken by Trusts and difficulties in the families being involved in the process.  Deborah thought this showed an anomaly for the NHS as there was no equivalent to the IPCC and PPO investigations of deaths in custody- which had been raised by the Joint Committee on Human Rights in 2004.

45. Anne McDonald said this was a timely point to raise, although she was unable to comment on the individual case since it was subject to judicial review (JR).  More widely, Anne thought there were problems with openness, transparency and family liaison and DH were in discussions about how this can be taken forward given the changes to how the NHS is configured.  Feedback from the IAP Family Listening Day had been considered by DH to inform changes to the national suicide prevention strategy and they had commenced discussion with the NHS Commissioning Board Authority about the future of investigations.  

46. Anne acknowledged that deaths of detained patients were not rare events – approximately five or six occurred each week.  In order to support efforts to learn from such deaths, DH was working with the Panel in their meetings with the NHS Information Centre and CQC to re-analyse data to inform more focused efforts on preventable and avoidable deaths.   Furthermore, DH had been considering the judgment from the Rabone v Pennine Care Trust case which enlarged the NHS responsibilities to voluntary patients under Article 2.      

47. Heather Hurford said this was a complex area and progress was constrained by the system wide changes being made to the NHS.  Heather had produced a paper for the CQC Board with options for their role and function in relation to deaths of detained patients.  She had considered the CQC statutory framework including investigative powers under the Health and Social Care Act (HSCA) and had taken legal advice.  CQC had developed a number of policy options for consideration by the Board. She thought that it would be unsustainable for the CQC to continue with the status quo but the statutory framework did not provide a clear direction for how the regulator should be involved in investigating these deaths.  Heather said she would report back to the Ministerial Board following the discussions at the CQC Board.  
48. Heather said the CQC had been developing its relationship with coroners and they had been in communication with the Coroners’ Society with a view to developing a Memorandum of Understanding to promote systematic sharing of information and learning from any reviews CQC undertake.  She added that the case referred to by Deborah illustrated some issues around family liaison.  She said that CQC was keen to identify whether they could use their powers under the HSCA to hold providers to account where family liaison procedures had not been followed.  

49. Selena Lynch said she had serious concerns about the lack of independent investigations into the deaths of patients.  She was also concerned that natural cause deaths may not be subject to inquest unless the cause of death was still uncertain after post-mortem.  She thought Trust serious untoward incident reports did not provide enough information to coroners to form a full picture of the death and she thought there was a role for CQC in undertaking independent investigations.  Heather agreed that there was a gap although CQC was not resourced to undertake investigations in all cases.  Lord Harris said the Panel was concerned that there was a lack of parity with other custodial sectors in terms of independent investigations.  The Panel had conducted some useful scoping work that showed that Strategic Health Authorities did not seem to commission independent investigations of deaths of detained patients.    The Panel was grateful for the continued dialogue with the CQC but at present, the CQC did not have the statutory powers or resources to take on this role in a systematic way.  He added that the IAP would follow the outcome of the JR closely.  

50. The Minister said that deaths in prisons and YOIs were subject to a PPO investigation which would seek to identify any learning from the death, which could prevent future deaths.  Anne acknowledged that this organisational learning was the purpose of investigations and that this was why it needed to be embedded within the new health system through discussion and agreement with the newly formed NHS Commissioning Board and CQC.   

51. The Minister asked whether CQC would be able to produce a paper for the Board in October, setting out their agreed position in relation to deaths of detained patients, and to describe any processes that would be put in place including how cases would be considered and investigated.  Alongside this, he asked Anne whether DH could also set out their position in relation to independent investigations.  Lord Harris thought that the Board in October may be too soon for CQC and DH to provide a finalised position, given the outstanding judicial review and discussions with the NHS Commissioning Board.  He suggested that both parties could provide an oral update in October, with the aim of producing a paper for the Board in February 2013.    Action 2:  CQC and DH to provide an oral update to the Board in October on their positions in relation to independent investigation of deaths of detained patients with a substantive paper in February.  
Agenda Item 7: Any other business

52. Selena Lynch informed the Board that the Coroners’ Courts Support Service (CCSS), a registered charity whose volunteers provide support to families and other witnesses attending inquests across some London boroughs and across the South East, was experiencing funding difficulties.  She mentioned that their plans to expand the service were threatened by a lack of core funding to pay for their two coordinators and given the current economic situation; efforts to secure funding would be difficult.  She added that CCSS volunteers act as a point of liaison between the Coroners and families.  Coroners view CCSS as an important resource to help them meet their obligations.     She asked Board members to write to CCSS Trustees supporting their work.   [Secretary’s note: You can contact CCSS at info@ccsupport.org.uk]     

53. Juliet Lyon said the Prison Reform Trust had been made aware of anecdotal evidence that reductions in prison budgets was leading to prisoners spending longer periods of time in their cell.  She was concerned that this could lead to increased isolation for prisoners, which according to research could heighten their risk of self-harm and suicide.  Juliet added that it would be important for NOMS to monitor the impact of ‘Fair and Sustainable’, which were new working structures to be introduced by NOMS for the prison service.  
54. Digby Griffith acknowledged that prison budgets were likely to reduce by approximately 10% in the next five years.  This in turn could affect staffing levels, and lead to longer periods in cell. He thought this would not necessarily heighten the risk for prisoners, particularly where they had access to in-cell telephones and opportunities for improved IT in cells.  Nick Hardwick said it was important to recognise that face to face interaction between staff and prisoners was different and would continue to be important for managing risk of self-harm and suicide.   

55. The Minister said that policy on rehabilitation was undergoing a profound change.  The introduction of the core working week for prisoners and payment by results were aimed at cutting reoffending and incentivising those providers who deliver changes to prisoner outcomes.  This would involve using their time in cell more constructively.  Juliet Lyon thought this had to be supported with positive engagement between staff and prisoners.    

Agenda Item 8: Date and Time of the Next Meeting Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody
56. The next of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody would take place on Tuesday 9 October 2012 between 10.00am and 12.00pm. [Secretary’s Note:  Details about the venue will be circulated in due course]     

Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody – Progress on Action Points
	Action
	Ministerial Board Date
	Action Originator


	Action Owner (if different)
	Outcome

	‘Care Not Custody’ campaign

1. Prison Reform Trust to provide an update on the Care Not Custody campaign to a Board meeting later in 2012.  


	18 October 2011
	Prison Reform Trust 
	
	For Board meeting in October 2012


	NHS Commissioning Board 

2. The Secretariat to invite a representative of the NHS Commissioning Board once formed, to join the Ministerial Board. 


	18 October 2011
	Secretariat
	
	For Board meeting in October 2012

	ICVA monitoring of restraint in police custody

3. ICVA, ACPO, HMIC and Secretariat to determine how ICVA would monitor police restraint for a three month period.  ICVA to provide an update on this work to a Board meeting later in 2012. 

   
	7 February 2012
	ICVA, ACPO, HMIC & Secretariat
	
	Complete
ICVA have proposed a form for police authority scheme administrators, who have responsibility for collating information from ICVA visits.  The form would capture information on: (1) the type of restraint used and length of restraint period (2) whether medical treatment was needed following use of restraint (3) whether the use of restraint was recorded in the custody record and (4) when the restraint was used i.e. during arrest or following authorisation of detention.  Forms, once completed, would be sent to ICVA and HMIC for analysis.  

The Mayor’s Office for Policing and Crime have expressed interest in contributing to a month long pilot to collect this information from 1 September 2012 and ICVA are aiming to discuss their proposal at the scheme administrator’s conference on 3-4 July 2012 to identify further authorities to run the pilot.  ICVA intend to analyse the results to inform a decision as to whether this information should be collected over a three month period, from all police authorities, from 1 October 2012.  An update on this work will be provided to the Board in October 2012.    

 

	ICVA monitoring of restraint in police custody
4. ICVA to send Secretariat a draft version of the restraint monitoring form for use in their pilot and Secretariat to circulate it to Board members for comments.

	12 June 2012
	ICVA
	
	Underway – this form is currently being developed by HMIC, in conjunction with ICVA and the Mayor’s Office for Policing and Crime.  It will be circulated to Board members for comments in due course.


	INQUEST - independent investigation of deaths of detained patients
5. CQC and DH to provide an oral update to the Board in October on their positions in relation to independent investigation of deaths of detained patients.  

	12 June 2012
	CQC / DH
	
	Underway – an oral update will be provided by CQC and DH at the Board in October 2012, with a substantive paper to follow at the Board in February 2013.  
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